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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C 

Adams Morgan 

Minutes of November 2, 2016 

 

 

I. Call to Order and Introduction of the Commissioners 

A regularly scheduled meeting of Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C was held on November 2, 2016 

at Maryôs Center. Chair Guthrie called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm.  Over 60 members of the public 

attended. In attendance were Commissioners Julie Seiwell (1C01), Hector Huezo (1C02), Ted Guthrie 

(1C03), Gabriela Mossi (1C04), Alan Gambrell (1C05), Billy Simpson (1C06), Wilson Reynolds (1C07), 

and JonMarc Buffa (1C08). 

 

 

II. Officersô Reports 

a. Chairôs Report  

Chair Guthrie announced that the Office of Unified Communications would not be making a 

presentation as originally planned, and that the request from Shenanigans to amend its settlement 

agreement was also off the table for this meeting.  

 

Chair Guthrie also announced that thank you letters for grants were received from Maryôs Center 

and Jubilee Jumpstart.  Commissioner Huezo added that the Young Playwrights Theater also sent 

a thank you letter for their grant.  

 

Chair Guthrie also thanked the Adams Morgan BID for a successful Apple Festival.  

 

  b. Secretaryôs Report 

          i. Minutes for October 5, 2016 meeting   

Secretary Simpson moved to approve the minutes for the October 5, 2016 monthly ANC 1C 

meeting. Chair Guthrie seconded the motion that then passed by a vote of 4 to 0 with 2 abstaining. 

(Commissioners Seiwell and Gambrell abstained from voting since they did not attend the October 

meeting.) (Commissioners Mossi and Reynolds had not yet arrived.) 

 

c. Treasurerôs report  

Treasurer Gambrell had nothing to report, but said the quarterly report for the fourth quarter of 2016 

would be ready for the December meeting.  

 

 

III. Commissioner Announcements and October Committee Meeting Agendas 

¶ Commissioner Huezo announced that the Public Services and the Environment Committee would 

meet on the last Wednesday of the month, November 30, if a meeting is needed. He also 

announced that the monthly clean-up in his SMD would be on Saturday, November 19 at 10 am.  

¶ Commissioner Buffa announced that the Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee would 

have a light agenda this month including proposals for changes at 2222 18th Street, NW. 

Commissioner Simpson said a proposal for a roof deck at the Balfour Condominiums at 16th and 

U Streets may be added to the agenda.  

¶ Commissioner Seiwell announced that the ABC and Public Safety Committee meetings will be 

back at Kalorama Recreation Center until further notice. She also provided fliers in the back with 
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information on Safe Bars, a program that provides training for bar staff on sexual harassment and 

violence. 

¶ Commissioner Huezo reported that he invited representatives from DC Public Libraries to come 

to an ANC meeting to talk about the modernization project at the Martin Luther King Jr. Memorial 

Library. The representatives responded that they would not be able to make it to an ANC 

meeting, but members of the public could attend their public meetings.  He said there would be a 

public meeting at the Mount Pleasant Library on Monday, November 14.   

¶ Commissioner Reynolds announced that there would be a meeting on Thursday, November 3 to 

discuss a proposed mural on the PEPCO substation on Champlain Street. He also announced 

that the second hiring fair for the DC Line Hotel would be held at Maryôs Center on November 4 

with a focus on operation jobs. He asked people to spread the word to those who are looking for 

work. He said an additional fair will be held in December.  

¶ Commissioner Mossi announced a voter information event on Saturday, November 5 at the 

farmersô market in Mount Pleasant. She said it will include multi-language ballot information.  

 

IV. Public Announcements / Comments  

¶ Kristen Barden, Executive Director of the Adams Morgan Partnership BID, reported on the recent 

Apple Fest which raised money for DC Arts and thanked Chair Guthrie participating as a judge of 

the apple pie contest. She also reported on a movie night held at Kalorama Park the Thursday 

before Halloween and said that a similar event will be held in the spring. Ms. Barden encouraged 

everyone to shop at Adams Morgan businesses on Small Business Saturday, November 26. She 

also said new posters in local bus shelters will feature Adams Morgan business owners in the 

next couple weeks.   

¶ Heather Foote with the DC Senior Advisory Coalition announced two upcoming events: a meeting 

on Tuesday, November 15 at Mount Pleasant library on the initiative to make DC age friendly; 

and a November 16 meeting on the DDOT planning grant for accessible transportation for 

disabled and older adults.  

¶ Benedicte Aubrun asked whether the parking signs on 16th Street have the correct hours for rush 

hour traffic and for street cleaning days. Commissioner Buffa commented that some of the signs 

were changed for Safe Track. Chair Guthrie said he would look into it.   

¶ Travoris Culpepper from PEPCO invited the public to attend a meeting on Thursday, November 4 

at Maryôs Center to discuss the mural on the substation on Champlain Street. Commissioner 

Reynolds said that members in his SMD had been notified.  

¶ Steve Harlow from the Line DC Hotel said that traffic on Champlain and Euclid Streets would be 

affected by switching out a tower crane the weekend of November 6 and 7 from 7 am to 7 pm. He 

said traffic would be reduced to one lane on both streets and that there would be flag persons 

present to help control traffic.  

¶ Elizabeth Horen of Councilmember Nadeauôs office encouraged people to contact her if they 

need help with any city matters.  She noted that Councilmember Nadeau enjoyed the Apple Fest 

and announced that the Councilmember will temporarily be chair of the subcommittee that 

oversees DCRA until the end of the year. She also reported that Councilmember Nadeau held an 

event focused on criminal justice on November 1 with the DC Office of Attorney General and 

noted that they are working with the Metropolitan Police Department on how to prevent package 

theft as we enter the holiday season. She also said the Councilmember continues to work on DC 

Line Hotel issues with the relevant agencies and is trying to get SunTrust to the table to discuss 

the proposed development at 1800 Columbia Road. Finally, she urged everyone to check the DC 

Board of Elections website to check for the location of their voting precinct.  
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¶ Chair Guthrie commented people who canôt get packages delivered inside their building, can 

have packages delivered to FedEx Kinkos or UPS as a way to prevent package theft.  

¶ Benedicte Aubrun announced that members of the public can sign up to testify at a November 14 

City Council hearing on digital billboards.  

¶ Chris Otten thanked the ANC for encouraging public meetings on renovations at the MLK 

Memorial Library. He also said that he has video of the dust from the construction of the Line 

Hotel and that more must be done to control that.   

 

 

V. Scheduled Business  

a.  Public Services and the Environment Committee  

i. Presentation on Unity Park Plans  

Commissioner Huezo introduced Seth Dubner from the Line Hotel who gave an update on plans 

for refurbishing Unity Park.  Mr. Dubner said that they will keep the existing trees but are 

proposing to replace the current paving with new flexi-pave material with a design of intertwining 

tree roots to represent unity. He also said that the proposal includes new string lighting and five 

new circular benches around the trees. He said they will also get the fountain functioning again, 

which was a recommendation of the Commission of Fine Arts.  

 

Members of the public asked about ongoing maintenance of the lights and the trash cans.  

 

Commissioner Gambrell asked when the next opportunity to weigh in on the park design would 

be. Commissioner Huezo said the next public opportunity would be at the PSE Committee 

meeting on November 30th, but written comments can also be submitted before that meeting. 

Commissioner Huezo said that plans have been discussed at three previous PSE meetings and 

smaller groups have also met on the issue.  

 

A member of the public asked if the curbs would be handicapped accessible and the answer was 

yes, that the curbs would be level at the corners.  

 

Another member of the public asked if the Line Hotel will maintain the park and the trees. Mr. 

Dubner answered that, yes, they will have a maintenance program for that. Chair Guthrie noted 

that the permeable paving will help keep the trees watered. He also said that the plans will be on 

the ANC agenda in December.  

 

Commissioner Huezo encouraged members of the public to continue to submit comments and to 

come to the November 30 PSE meeting.  

  

A member of the public who is a landscape architect said she liked the design, the paving, and 

the benches.  

 

Benedicte Aubrun asked about the cost. Mr. Dubner said the cost will probably be higher than the 

agreed upon amount of $100,000.00, but that the Line Hotel would cover the difference. Ms. 

Aubrun also received confirmation that the Hotel would take responsibility for repairing and 

maintaining the lighting.  
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b. Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee 

i. Proposed Development at Meridian International 

Commissioner Buffa announced that the developers of the proposed Meridian International 

project would present their proposal followed by comments and questions from the public and the 

Commissioners, with individual members of the public having 2 minutes each, and organizations 

having 5 minutes.   

 

A representative from the development team introduced the project partners and provided 

background on the proposal. He noted that they originally came to the ANC meeting in March of 

2015 and decided to reevaluate the project based on feedback received at that meeting and from 

the Historic Preservation Review Board. He said new architects were hired and plans were made 

to reduce the mass and density of the proposed building by 20%. He said a floor was removed 

and there will be fewer units in the redesign. He also described a lower front elevation and 

moving the central entrance to 16th Street.  

 

The architect team spoke about the history and context of the building saying they tried to include 

architectural references to its surroundings such as the wall at Meridian Hill Park. They also 

described the central entrance, bay windows, landscaping, service entries, traffic plans, and 

stepping of roof lines  

 

Carl Schmid spoke on behalf of the Beekman Place condominium association, some of whose 

members were present at the meeting. Mr. Schmid said they saw some improvements in the 

redesign, particularly in the exterior, but the scale, mass, and setback have not changed. He 

expressed concerns about the penthouse and structures on top of the building and said their 

biggest concern is that the height would tower above Beekman Place and the historic mansions. 

He emphasized that the building is in a historic district. He added that views of the White-Meyer 

House from the park would be destroyed and noted that trees are already being removed from 

the property.  Mr. Schmid concluded that the Beekman Place condominium association is 

opposed to the project in its current form and that they support Commissioner Buffaôs resolution.  

 

Elizabeth Horen asked about the trees that had been removed. A representative from the 

development team said that one tree was diseased and one was growing out over the street at a 

dangerous angle. He said that an arborist recommended removing those trees, but that they will 

wait for HPRB approval before removing any more trees.  

 

A member of the public asked about the amount of green space and how the new building could 

be considered an addition when it is 15 times the size of the original building. A representative 

from the development team answered that there is a park across the street and a green slope in 

front of the building, and that the proposed building meets zoning guidelines. A member of the 

team also said that they will look up the percentage of green space and provide that figure. The 

same member of the public said that it seems the developers were just trying to make the building 

as big as possible. The developers answered that the redesign is smaller than the original 

proposal, that they could actually fit more in that space, and that their design steps down in the 

back towards the mansions.  

 

Another member of the public said the redesign is not significantly better.  She said she lives 

behind the property and it will block their view of the park. She also said that it will mean more 
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traffic and that it will degrade the ambience, safety, and air quality of the neighborhood.  She 

concluded that it is not the place to build an apartment building.  

 

Another member of the public said she is a landscape architect who worked on restoration of 

Meridian Hill Park. She said that most of the comments that she previously sent to the 

Commissioners are still valid and that the only improvement she sees is that the proposed 

building is lower in the back. She said that height was a concern raised in the HPRB staff report, 

but the redesigned plans show the top of the penthouse roof 10 feet taller than the Envoy, which 

would make it the tallest building along 16th Street. She asked about accessibility and the 

architects showed where in the drawings the building has accessible walkways. She also 

expressed concerns about increased traffic on Belmont Street and said she doesnôt consider the 

proposed entrance on 16th Street to be a main entrance. She said she thought it would be 

appropriate to have the main entrance for both pedestrians and vehicles on Crescent Place. 

Finally, she expressed concerns about losing views to and from Meridian Hill Park, and that filling 

in the previously open space will alter the vegetative character of the property. She concluded 

that she agrees with the Commissioner Buffaôs resolution.  

 

Fran Johnson said she felt so passionately about this subject that she came to the meeting even 

though she is recovering from knee surgery. She said the developers did not get input from 

residents of the Envoy and that she brought this up when the project was first proposed. Ms. 

Johnson expressed concerns that light and views will be blocked by the proposed building. She 

said that the residents of the Envoy have the same complaints as others who spoke.  

 

Ellen Weiss, a neighbor from Crescent Place, said that her impression is that the developers are 

building to the maximum allowed by law. The developers answered that they are building to 

maximum density, but that the building they are proposing would be 10 feet below the maximum 

allowable height.  Ms. Weiss said the proposed building is too high and disagreed with using the 

Envoy as the presumptive height against which they are measuring. She also expressed concern 

about the uses of the new complex and about the size and frequency of conferences to be held 

there.   

 

A representative from Meridian International said that they are much more pleased with the 

redesign.  Ms. Weiss agreed that the design is much nicer. The representative from the Meridian 

said that there will be some events at the new complex, but the focus would be more on 

educational gatherings for international leaders. He said they would be interested in reaching an 

agreement with the neighbors on the size and frequency of events.  He also said they may 

continue to allow parking for neighbors and for cultural events that are open to the public, and to 

have a hotline for accountable loading. He added that that the number of weddings held on the 

property will remain the same and they will continue to hold their larger events at the Ronald 

Reagan Center instead of at the new complex.  

 

Greg Carr, who is on the board of the 1661 Crescent Place said that their board decided not to 

take a positon on the issues that are going before the Historic Preservation Review Board, but 

that they will consider weighing in on matters such as the uses of the building and traffic that will 

be decided by other agencies. He noted that there are only five buildings on Crescent Place with 

the oldest dating from 1912 and the newest from the 1930ôs and that nothing has changed 

architecturally on the street in 80 years.   
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A neighbor who lives on Belmont Street commented that she loves the trees and gardens on the 

Meridian property and she appreciates the fact that events happen behind walls which makes a 

difference in acoustics.  She also suggested that for symmetry and historic sake the entrances 

should be on the north side of the property and not on Belmont. One of the architects said that if 

the vehicle entrance was on Crescent Place, the service and other traffic would have to go all the 

way around the crescent since they are one-way streets.  

 

Chris Otten asked the development team about the allowable height and how the height of the 

proposed building is being measured. The team indicated where the base measuring point was 

and said that 80 feet is the maximum allowable at that spot on 16th Street. Mr. Otten also asked 

about the height of the penthouse and was answered that the penthouse is an additional 10 feet 

and there is also an elevator overrun structure on the roof which goes up another 10 feet.   

 

Another resident of Belmont Street said he thought the developers were being disingenuous by 

comparing the height of the proposed building to the Envoy. He said it is much too tall on the 

Belmont side and needs to be stepped down. He urged the Commissioners to vote against the 

current design of the building saying it needs to be smaller.  

 

A member of the public presented a petition asking that the Commissioners vote to oppose the 

project in its current form. He said the petition makes some of the same points raised at the 

meeting including size, setback, attachment to the White-Meyer mansion, and whether the Envoy 

should be used as the measuring point for height.  

 

Another member of the public commented that the floor-to-ceiling windows in the design look like 

they donôt match the rest of building. An architect said that most of the windows are punch or 

frame windows, and that the only floor-to-ceiling windows are the bay windows.  

 

Another member of the public asked if there was a green roof, and an architect confirmed that 

there would be a green roof.  

 

A member of public asked what is currently on the site and was answered that it is mainly a 

parking lot.  

 

Another member of the public said the drawings do not seem to show an apples-to-apples 

comparison and that it seems the project was fast-tracked to HPRB. She said it seems like the 

developers are trying to ram this new design down the communityôs throat without giving a 

chance to respond to it and that it is laughable to claim that the impact on traffic would be 

minimal.  

 

Benedict Aubrun asked about the type of windows and added that the community will fight to 

make sure it is respected in this process. The architects answered that the specific type of 

windows has not yet been determined, but they will follow the constraints of the historic district.    

 

A member of the public asked about parking spaces and the number and pricing of units. The 

developers answered that the plan is for 110 units and 81 residential parking spots adding that 

the parking is above the minimum required by zoning regulations. They added that there are 

currently 50 above ground parking spots for the mansions and that these will be preserved but 

moved underground. The developers said they are not ready to disclose the pricing of units.  
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A neighbor from Beekman Place said the developers have not done enough to make the plans 

acceptable adding that no constituent in the neighborhood has said they approve of the plans and 

the developers should take that into consideration.  

 

Another neighbor from Beekman Place expressed concerns about the height of the proposed 

building saying it would be better if it was two stories lower to transition from the Envoy to 

Beekman Place and that the current design does not make a good transition.  

 

Commissioner Buffa moved a resolution regarding the revised Meridian Redevelopment proposal. 

Chair Guthrie seconded the motion. Commissioner Buffa described previous ANC 1C and HPRB 

consideration of the project in 2015 and said that the developers did not provide adequate time 

for community consideration of the redesign. Commissioner Buffa thanked all who came to the 

meeting to comment on the project. He noted that he had not heard anyone speak in favor of it 

and that he incorporated into the resolution some of the detailed public comments he received. 

He also noted that the National Park Service weighed in on this project.  

 

Commissioner Buffa gave an overview of the resolution drawing attention to the historic nature of 

the property and calling on HPRB to require reducing the height of the proposed building; 

respecting the transition in building height from higher to lower buildings on 16th Street; increasing 

setbacks on all sides to prevent blocked views; reducing scale and massing; keeping the 

conference center separate from the White-Meyer House; including a prominent central entrance 

on 16th Street; redesigning the loading dock with perhaps an entrance on Belmont and the exit on 

Crescent Place; and improving the symmetry of the project, including the placement of the 

mechanical penthouse.   

 

The architects responded to some of the provisions in the resolution explaining the layout of the 

property and the revised placement of the mechanical penthouse. They also said they are 

considering ways to revise the courtyard and the 16th Street entrance.   

 

Commissioner Buffa questioned the veracity of the teamôs claim to make meaningful revisions 

and commented that if the developers slowed down the process they could bring a revised 

document back to the ANC. He also noted that he would be adding a provision delegating 

authority to the Commissioners to respond if the design is changed further.  

 

Commissioner Simpson said that he would abstain from voting on the resolution, though he 

opposed it on the last vote. He said has great appreciation for the Meridian Hill Historic District 

which he helped shepherd into existence. Commissioner Simpson said it is wonderful when so 

many members of community get activated on an issue and noted that he heard from only one 

resident who lives on the Crescent who supports the project.  

 

However, Commissioner Simpson said that it was becoming clear to him that the neighborsô 

objections were not so much from the historic viewpoint, but rather because they donôt want their 

part of the neighborhood to change. He said he sees two competing perspectives being 

discussed ï one perspective is that any new building needs to be comparable in scale to the 

mansions, and the other perspective would allow a large building comparable in size to other 

large buildings on 16th Street as long there is adequate space between the new building and the 

mansions. He said he is not convinced of the former view and thinks it will be hard to persuade 
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HPRB of that view. He noted that Mary Hendersonôs vision for the area that now constitutes the 

Meridian Hill Historic District was for enormous, grand buildings on 16th Street. Commissioner 

Simpson said he thinks the developers have overshot and that the Envoy should not be the 

measuring point, but he disagrees with too many of the provisions in the resolution to be able to 

support the resolution.  He said those opposed to the project should press their case with HPRB, 

but should prepare to be disappointed. He also commented that he thinks the concerns that have 

been expressed about the motor court are overblown, and that the motor court may be the best 

solution for traffic management and getting vehicles off the street. He said for these reasons he 

was going to abstain from voting.  

 

Chair Guthrie said he agreed with part of Commissioner Simpsonôs position.  He agreed the 

developers could build a large building on the site, but what they are proposing is two times too 

big. He said the mansions are what the historic district is about and it makes no sense to protect 

them financially by building around them. Chair Guthrie said he believed the developers are trying 

to make the building as big as possible and although he doesnôt know what HPRB will do, he 

would be opposing the current design.   

 

Commissioner Gambrell said he would be opposing the resolution in part because he thought the 

resolution overstates the extent to which the proposed building does not comply with historic 

guidelines. He also said he thinks the Envoy is the correct reference point and that the penthouse 

setback is legitimate. He said he doesnôt think there is anything in the historic guidelines that 

guarantees a view from Meridian Hill adding that in fact, one should expect to see buildings 

surround an urban park, such as Central Park in New York City. Commissioner Gambrell also 

said he thinks the parking court is an improvement. He said he does agree with some parts of the 

resolution, such as encouraging a Crescent Place egress, but he felt it overstated the extent to 

which progress was not made.  He said he appreciates the symmetry adjustments that were 

made but he worries about encroachment of the conference center on the White-Meyer House. 

He added that he does not want his vote to be construed as saying that the project is okay, 

because he thinks the developers still have work to do. He said he would submit his notes to 

HPRB and encouraged residents to weigh in because they will make a difference before HPRB.  

Commissioner Gambrell also said that he will help out with zoning issues in the future even 

though it wonôt be as a Commissioner.   

 

A member of the public asked Commissioner Gambrell why he would be voting to oppose instead 

of abstaining and he answered that he thinks the resolution overstates the problems with the 

project.   

 

Commissioner Reynolds said he was impressed by the passion of the neighbors who attended 

these meetings.  He said historic guidelines are somewhat subjective and agreed that it makes 

sense to add an opening on Crescent Place.  He congratulated Commissioner Buffa on the 

resolution and said that he would support it.  He also urged neighbors to show up at the HPRB 

hearing.   

 

Commissioner Huezo commended Commissioner Buffa for his work on the resolution and said he 

appreciated people showing up to participate. He said he would support the resolution for several 

reasons. He said he doesnôt believe the Envoy should be the point of reference for height and 

that the proposed building was 50% too tall. He also said he did not appreciate the rushed way 

developers brought the project to the ANC. Finally, he also said people showing up will make a 
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difference to the HPO staff and the HPRB and he is optimistic about the result before HPRB. He 

also noted that Adams Morganôs history includes diversity and it is not just about buildings, and 

these new structures do not necessarily attempt to do that.  

 

Commissioner Seiwell thanked everyone for coming and said she would support the resolution. 

 

Commissioner Buffa added that the project is at least better than when it was first presented. 

 

Commissioners then passed the resolution opposing the revised plans for the proposed 

development at the Meridian International by a roll call vote of 6 to 1 to 1, with Commissioners 

Seiwell, Huezo, Guthrie, Mossi, Reynolds, and Buffa voting yes; Commissioner Gambrell voting 

no; and Commissioner Simpson abstaining.  

 

Commissioner Buffa made a friendly amendment that any Commissioner is authorized to speak 

for ANC 1C on this matter. The amendment was adopted without objection.  

 

Resolution Regarding the Revised Meridian Redevelopment Proposal 

HPA #15-205 

 

Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C (òANC1Có) adopts the following resolution, votes to send 

it to the District Historic Preservation Review Board (òHPRBó).  Further, ANC1C authorizes any 

Commissioner of ANC1C to represent ANC1C before the HPRB in connection with this matter: 

 

Whereas, the project team for Meridian International Center (òMeridianó) has submitted redesigned 

plans to HPRB for review of the concept, height, and massing of a new residential structure and 

Meridian conference space proposed for the portion of Meridian International Centerõs property 

closest to 16th Street NW (hereinafter òthe Projectó); 

 

Whereas, the White-Meyer House and the Meridian House are jewels designed by renowned 

architect John Russell Pope, who designed the Jefferson Memorial, the National Gallery of Art 

(West Building), and the National Archives; 

 

Whereas, the White-Meyer House and Meridian House buildings are listed on the National Register 

of Historic Places and are listed at the òNational leveló of significance, and accordingly deserve the 

highest level of protection by HPRB; 

 

Whereas, the Project is to be located within the Meridian Hill Historic District which is listed in the 

District of Columbia Inventory of Historic Sites as an historic district; 

 

Whereas, the historic district designation recognizes, and HPRB is legally required to preserve, the 

special architectural and landscape characteristics of the area; 
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Whereas, District of Colombia Historic Preservation Guidelines call for compatibility of new 

construction, with particular attention to setback, alignment with front facades of neighboring 

buildings, height, width, proportions, rhythm of doors and windows, roof shape, ornamentation, 

projections, and landscaping; 

 

Whereas, the Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines require that òéalterations and new 

construction [be] designed with extreme sensitivityó and ò[t]he mansions and churches of Meridian 

Hill represent the most significant aspect of the neighborhoodõs built environment and should be 

treated with the highest standards of sensitivity and care;ó 

Whereas, the Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines state that: òMeridian Hill Park is the 

centerpiece of the neighborhood. Its physical and visual centrality necessitates that alterations to 

surrounding buildings take into consideration views to and from this nationally significant urban 

garden;ó  

 

Whereas, the Projectõs proposed scale, massing, and height exceed that of the adjacent residential 

and historic buildings (the Envoy, 1661 Crescent Place, Beekman Place, Meridian Crescent, the 17th 

St row houses, White-Meyer House, and Meridian House); 

 

Whereas, this Project must be reviewed in context of the historic district, the two historic buildings, 

and historic Meridian Hill Park; 

 

Whereas, there are significant concerns about the revised Project regarding the height, total massing, 

setbacks on all sides of the lot, and elimination of green space and landscaping; 

 

Whereas, the Projectõs revised setbacks on Belmont Street, though better, are clearly insufficient to 

preserve the views of White-Meyer House and Meridian House as one enters Belmont Street, NW 

from 16th Street, NW and from Meridian Hill Park and fail to respect the setbacks on Crescent 

Place, NW; 

 

Whereas, on March 19, 2015, the staff at Rock Creek Park, an unit of the National Park System, that 

maintains administrative jurisdiction over Meridian Hill Park (U.S. Reservation 327) submitted a 

comment letter to the HPRB raising significant concerns with the incompatibly of the Project to the 

historic Meridian Hill Park (òNational Park Service Letteró);  

 

Whereas, the National Park Service Letter states: òThe infilling of the historically open space just 

across 16th Street, NW from the 16th Street Terrace Overlook, will alter the existing open vegetated 

spatial character of this external view. What has historically been a filtered, distant view of the 

historic White-Meyer House at 1624 Crescent Place, NW (built in 1912) will become a truncated 

view that creates a hard edge terminus to the axial vista running west across the Terrace Overlook.ó 
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Whereas, the National Park Service Letter states: òIn addition, the Beekman Place townhouses that 

replaced the former Henderson mansion (demolished 1959) located just south of the project area on 

the west side of 16th Street, NW, are low in scale and do not impede the views to the southwest. 

Combined with the open character of the White-Meyer property, the lack of large street-facing 

buildings along this stretch of 16th Street allows visitors to Meridian Hill Park to experience how the 

parkõs designers took advantage of the elevation and sloping topography to create excellent distant 

views toward downtown Washington, D.C. Looking southwest from the Upper Park, the low scale 

and openness in the area south of Crescent Place allows park users to perceive the way the natural 

land drops off to the south and southwest of the park and demonstrates why the parkõs designers 

selected this site for parkland ð for the views. Furthermore, the White-Meyer House appears to be 

the only property that retains the open character of the estate type development that dominated this 

side of the park at the time it was designed.ó 

 

Whereas, the National Park Service Letter concludes: òThe National Park Service would prefer that 

any development on the White-Meyer House property (1624 Crescent Place, NW) be lower in scale 

and be sited and designed to avoid truncating the views from the parkõs overlooks.ó 

 

Whereas, ANC1C held a duly noticed public meeting of the full Commission on March 4, 2015 

where the full ANC1C voted unanimously (7-0) to approve a resolution to the HPRB urging 

significant changes to the proposals because it is incompatible with the historic nature and character 

of the Meridian Hill Historic District, the two historic houses, and the neighborhood, and fails to 

comply with the Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines (òANC1C March Resolutionó); 

 

Whereas, on April 2, 2015, HRPB held a hearing on this Project. At that hearing HPRB sought 

revisions to multiple aspects of the design, notably including the height and mass of the structure. 

 

Whereas, at the April 2nd hearing, the HPRB provided a detailed list of revisions that the Project 

must implement if they wish to win approval for the Project;   

 

Whereas, at the April 2, 2015 HRPB hearing, the HPRB additionally found that òthe entrance, 

detailing, penthouse of the new building, and the design of the Meridian meeting rooms and parking 

court were among the elements identified as needing modification to improve the proposalõs 

compatibility with the historic district.ó  

 

Whereas, on July 8, 2015, the ANC1C held a duly noticed public meeting of the full Commission 

and unanimously (8-0) adopted a resolution that explained in detail how the re-proposed Project 

failed to address the important concerns raised by ANCõs March Resolution and the HPRBõs April 

hearing (òANC1C July Resolutionó).  The ANC1C July Resolution called on HPRB to reject the 

Project as incompatible and inconsistent with the historic nature and character of the Meridian Hill 

Historic District, the two historic houses, the Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines and 

the purposes of the preservation act; 
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Whereas, in the summer of 2015, the developer asked HPRB to halt consideration of the Project so 

that the developers could revise the Project;  

 

Whereas, in the fall of 2016, the Project was re-proposed. The revised Project made improvements 

to the exterior design and proposes a slightly reduced the height of the 16th St building (5 feet 

shorter) and the Crescent building;    

 

Whereas, the re-proposed Project fails to address the important concerns raised by ANC1C in the 

ANC1C March Resolution and ANC1C July Resolution;   

 

Whereas, there are significant concerns about the Project from neighbors regarding quality-of-life 

concerns relating to traffic, and other disturbances are arising from a significant expansion of 

conference activity. Though these quality-of-life concerns are expected to be addressed through a 

zoning process, they also directly related to the massing, scale, and height of the Project that is the 

subject of HPRB review; 

 

Therefore, it is the view of ANC1C that the Project, as currently re-proposed, is incompatible and 

inconsistent with the historic nature and character of the Meridian Hill Historic District, the two 

historic houses, Meridian Hill Park, and the neighborhood and fails to comply with the Meridian Hill 

Historic District Design Guidelines; 

 

Therefore, ANC1C calls on HPRB to: 

 

I.  Overall: The White-Meyer House and Meridian House mansions are listed on the National 

Register of Historic Places and are listed at the òNational leveló of significance, and accordingly 

deserve the highest level of protection by HPRB.  As the cornerstones of the Meridian Hill Historic 

District, Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines expressly state that ò[t]he mansions and 

churches of Meridian Hill represent the most significant aspect of the neighborhoodõs built 

environment and should be treated with the highest standards of sensitivity and care.ó  Meridian Hill 

Historic District Design Guidelines require that òparticular attention should be paid to siting, 

massing, size, scale and materials.ó  The Project fails this test. The Project towers over and obscures 

the White-Meyer House and Meridian House and eliminates their freestanding character.  The Board 

should find the re-proposed Project incompatible with the character of the Meridian Hill Historic 

District and inconsistent with the purposes of the preservation act.  

 

II. Require that the height be reduced. The Project as re-proposed has a jarring height that on the 

16th St side is a mere five feet shorter than previously proposed structure. The Project is still taller 

than all of its adjacent buildings and out of character and incompatible with the neighboring 

structures in the Meridian Hill Historic District. The revised Project towers more than a story taller 

than the Envoy (when you include the penthouse) which is the tallest adjacent structure and multiple 
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stories taller than historic White-Meyer House and Meridian House mansions and its neighbors 

Beekman Place and Meridian Crescent.  

 

Historic Guidelines 4.1 and 4.2 state: òThe scale of a new building should usually respect the 

prevailing scale of its neighbors.  In a few cases, a new building's use or symbolic importance may 

make it appropriate for its scale to differ from that of its neighbors.ó This condominium building 

has no special use or symbolic importance that would justify a significant difference in height and 

mass from the surrounding buildings.  

 

Historic Guidelines 8.1 through 8.3 state: òWhile a new building does not necessarily need to be 

exactly the same height as its neighbors to be compatible, it should be designed to respect existing 

building heights.  Typically, if a new building is more than one story higher or lower than existing 

buildings that are all the same height, it will be out of character.  On the other hand, a new building 

built in a street of existing buildings of varied heights may be more than one story higher or lower 

than its immediate neighbors and still be compatible.ó 

 

The Project is incompatible in height within its context of its neighboring low-scale buildings as it is 

multiple stories taller than its neighbors on three of its four sides. The Envoy is not the touchstone 

of height for this Project.  Importantly, the 16th St structure towers over and hides the White-Meyer 

House and Meridian House which share the lot.  No longer will one be able view Popeõs 

masterpieces (White-Meyer House and Meridian House) from numerous vantage points. The Project 

is discordantly tall and overwhelms rather than enhances the buildings adjacent thereto.  Notably, at 

the April 2, 2015 HRPB hearing, the HPRB raised significant concerns with height and mass of the 

penthouse of the building which adversely amplified the height of the Project. HPRB found that the 

penthouse needed òmodification to improve the proposalõs compatibility with the historic district.ó 

The current design suffers the same flaws as its predecessor.  

 

Also, the Project violates the Comprehensive Plan for the National Capital (2006).  The 

Comprehensive Plan states:   

910.11 - Policy UD-2.2.4: Transitions in Building Intensity: Establish 

gradual transitions between large-scale and small-scale development. 

The relationship between taller, more visually prominent buildings 

and lower, smaller buildings (such as single family or row houses) can 

be made more pleasing when the transition is gradual rather than 

abrupt. The relationship can be further improved by designing larger 

buildings to reduce their apparent size and recessing the upper floors 

of the building to relate to the lower scale of the surrounding 

neighborhood. 910.11 (Chapter 9 Urban Design).  
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There is no transition from the Project to the shorter 16th St. buildings. ANC1C notes that the 

heights of the existing buildings in the Meridian Hill Historic District follow the natural downward 

slope of Meridian Hill. However, the Project, as re-proposed, would be taller than the building up 

the hill from it (the Envoy), and would then extend that height southward creating a cliff-effect with 

respect to the next property down the hill from it (Beekman Place) and with the adjacent White-

Meyer House. This presents an incongruous transition on 16th St with the rest of the block and 

breaks the natural downward slope of structures that is a feature of 16th St as it runs towards 

downtown. This fact compels a transition in height from the Envoy to Beekman Place in order to 

echo the topography of Meridian Hill (after which the Historic District is named). The Projectõs 

height cannot pass muster.  

As National Park Service explained, the Meridian Hill Parkõs designers took advantage of the 

elevation and sloping topography to create excellent distant views toward downtown Washington, 

D.C. from Meridian Hill Park that would be permanently lost if this structureõs height is not 

substantially reduced. This inhibits an important view shed and completely conceals and obscures 

the White-Meyer House and Meridian House from Meridian Hill Park.  Never again will visitors to 

Meridian Hill Park be able to enjoy the historically significant views of these mansions. This violates 

the Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines stating that: òMeridian Hill Park is the 

centerpiece of the neighborhood. Its physical and visual centrality necessitates that alterations to 

surrounding buildings take into consideration views to and from this nationally significant urban 

garden.ó 

The Project is incompatible in character with the components of the historic district, will result in 

the irretrievable loss of the view of the White-Meyer House and the Meridian House, and generally 

impairs and intrudes upon the White-Meyer House.   

 

HPRB should require the Projectõs height be substantially reduced in real terms. In that regard, the 

Project should incorporate architectural approaches that reduce the height of the Project, 

particularly from the ground and from the neighboring and historic structures such as: removing 

multiple floors from the building, tiering or stepping the building as it moves southward on 16th 

Street, minimizing and/or modifying the penthouse to minimize its role in obstructing views and 

off-setting balance (e.g., by centering its location on the roof, maximizing its setback location, 

locating certain mechanical structures partially within floors below the roof, use of screening/surface 

material, and limiting its height), and reducing the height of the building as one moves towards the 

periphery of the structure. 

 

A significant reduction in the height of the Project combined with tiering is warranted. 

 

III. Require that the setback be increased.  The Project, as re-proposed, fails to satisfy the setback 

requirements of the Historic Preservation Guidelines and the Meridian Hill Historic District 

Guidelines.   
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Historic Guideline 2.1 states: òIn addition to complying with the legal setback requirements, a new 

building should respect the setbacks established by the buildings on a street. For example, the front 

of a new building should not extend beyond the line created by the fronts of existing buildings, even 

if allowed to do so by code.ó   

 

HPRB should insist that the setbacks be increased, particularly on Crescent Place., 16th St., and 

Belmont St., to avoid a òwalló that would block vista views from the Meridian Hill Parkõs Grand 

Terrace and preserve the views of the White-Meyer House and Meridian House as one enters 

Belmont St. from 16th Street.   

 

The White-Meyer House and Meridian House are significantly setback from Crescent Place. 

Renowned architect John Russell Pope set these historic landmarks back intentionally to create 

beautiful view planes.  Conversely, the Project intentionally disregards Popeõs setbacks and adversely 

burdens the historic mansions. The Crescent Place component of the Project should align with the 

setbacks of the White-Meyer House and Meridian House.   

 

HPRB should require increased setbacks on all sides. 

 

IV. Require that the scale and massing be reduced. ANC1C notes that the Project, as re-proposed, is 

not proportional to other neighboring buildings.   

 

Historic Guideline 5.1 states: òProportion is the relationship of the dimensions of building elements, 

such as windows and doors, to each other and to the elevations.  Often, proportions are expressed 

as mathematical ratios, particularly for buildings based on Greek, Roman, and Renaissance 

architecture.  For example, many historic buildings designed in the nineteenth and early twentieth 

centuries use mathematical proportions to locate and size windows, doors, columns, cornices and 

other building elements.  The design of a new building should respect, but not necessarily exactly 

duplicate, the existing proportions of neighboring buildings.ó 

Historic Guideline 6.1 states: òThe spacing of repetitive facade elements, such as projecting bays, 

storefront, windows, doors, belt courses and the like, give an elevation its rhythm.  The space 

between free-standing buildings, the contiguousness of rowhouses and other party-wall buildings, 

and the heights of roofs, cornices, towers, and other roof projections establishes the rhythm of a 

street.  A new building should respect the rhythm of its neighbors as well as that of the street.ó 

Historic Guideline 7.1 states: òMassing is derived from the articulation of a building's facade through 

the use of dormers, towers, and other roof projections, as well as façade projections such as bays, 

porches, and steps.  A building's massing significantly contributes to the character of a street, 

particularly in districts containing rowhouses or contiguous commercial buildings.   

The Project seeks to fill out the site to the maximum extent permitted under the zoning regulations 

without regard to the prevailing height and scale of the existing structures. Since, the Project is being 
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proposed as an ôadditionõ to the White Meyer House, the design must be deferential to the historic 

buildings as well as the historic district. This proposal must be reviewed under a heightened level of 

scrutiny and the project must mitigate any impacts on both the White-Meyer House and the historic 

district generally.  It appears the White-Meyer house is being burdened by this ôadditionõ to help 

them defeat the intent of zoning regulations by contending that there is only one structure on the lot 

for zoning purposes, which would allow them to achieve additional FAR. 

 

V. Require the Meridian meeting rooms (aka Conference Center) be moved.  At April 2, 2015 

HRPB hearing, the HPRB found that òthe design of the Meridian meeting roomsé were among the 

elements identified as needing modification to improve the proposalõs compatibility with the historic 

district.ó   The Meridian meeting rooms are built directly into the White Meyer house and 

fundamentally and adversely impact its freestanding character. 

 

The Meridian Hill Historic District Design Guidelines require that òéalterations and new 

construction [be] designed with extreme sensitivityó and ò[t]he mansions and churches of Meridian 

Hill represent the most significant aspect of the neighborhoodõs built environment and should be 

treated with the highest standards of sensitivity and care.ó Notably, the Meridian Hill Historic 

District Design Guidelines require that òconnections should be minimal and preferably reversible, 

enabling the mansions to retain their freestanding character.ó The Project encroaches upon the 

White-Meyer house, eliminates its freestanding character, and is incompatible with its design.  The 

most effective way to preserve the freestanding character of the White-Meyer house is to move 

conference center to the new 16th Structure.   

 

The conference center is a massive and permanent addition to White-Meyer house. Improvements 

should be imposed to address how the conference facilities are setback, perceived, and experienced 

relative to the White-Meyer House and landscape. 

 

VI. Require a clearly defined and prominent central entrance on the 16th Street facade.  The re-

proposed design, though better, still only provides a small and visually insignificant entrance on 16th 

Street.  At the April 2015 hearing, multiple HRPB members called for a significant, if not 

monumental, front entrance on 16th St. consistent with the other buildings in the Meridian Hill 

Historic District, which have clearly defined central entrances in their primary facades at the same 

grade as the streets they face. Neighboring buildings utilize architectural and landscape hardscape 

and softscape elements that celebrate and are compatible with the Beaux-Arts classicism that defines 

16th Street and Meridian Hill Park. However, the developers have built a minimalist and uninviting 

entrance that is neither monumental nor inviting. The revised Project fails clearly to deliver the 

monumental entrance that HPRB called for at the April 2015 hearing.  

VII. The Loading Dock must be redesigned.  The revised Project has a massive loading 

dock/parking court that mirrors the size and scale of the previous design.  At the April 2, 2015 

HRPB hearing, HPRB found that òthe design oféparking court [was] among the elements 
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identified as needing modification to improve the proposalõs compatibility with the historic district.ó  

Multiple HPRB members raised significant concerns that the open motor court adversely truncated 

the view of the historic White-Meyer House and was visually unappealing. An open loading dock 

will diminish the White-Meyer Houseõs open character of the estate-type development that 

dominated this side of the park at the time it was designed.  The current view on Belmont St, NW is 

an uninterrupted continuous brick wall that frames the White-Meyer House and provides a 

prominent viewscape as one looks at the historic landmark from 16th St at Belmont St., NW.  

HPRB should require only the most minimalist entrance on Belmont St., NW covered by an opaque 

gate that would replicate the uninterrupted continuous wall that frames the White-Meyer House. 

This would be facilitated if the Project had only a small vehicle entrance on Belmont St., NW and 

then had vehicle egress on Crescent Place, NW. This would result in a minor opaque-gated-opening 

on Belmont St., NW, which would preserve the prominent viewscape and would òblendó into the 

streetscape thereby highlighting the White-Meyer house, rather than detracting therefrom.  

VIII. Improve the Orientation and Symmetry of the Project to the existing structures. The symmetry 

and orientation of Project on three historic streets must be addressed. As stated above, the current 

design places all traffic and parking (loading dock) on the Belmont side, but provides no such egress 

to the Crescent Place side. The historic White-Meyer House and Meridian House both are oriented 

towards Crescent Place, yet the Project has no connection to Crescent Place and turns its back 

thereon.  The configuration is unsettling as the three-frontage streets deserve and demand equal 

degrees of relationship to neighboring properties. A solution is readily available, as described above; 

vehicle and even pedestrian egress on the Crescent Place side of the site.  

Finally, the off-center mechanical penthouse is visually jarring. It is located far from the center of 

the building. It creates an asymmetry that is inconsistent with other structures in the historic district. 

The mechanical penthouse should be moved to the center of the structure and revised to reduce its 

scale.   

 

 

ii. El Tamarindo Sidewalk Cafe Application 

Commissioner Buffa reported that El Tamerindo restaurant submitted an application to the 

Department of Transportationôs Public Space Committee for permission to expand their sidewalk 

café. Commissioner Buffa said he thought their request was consistent with other sidewalk cafés 

in the area and that they have been a good neighbor and respectful of noise issues. He moved to 

a send letter of support for El Tamerindoôs sidewalk caf® application. Commissioner Huezo 

seconded the motion.  

 

Commissioner Simpson disagreed that the proposed expansion would be consistent with other 

sidewalk cafés. He said that based on the materials submitted by the restaurant, it would allow 

only 4 feet from the end of their café to the street and that ANC 1C guidelines call for 12 feet 

between a sidewalk café and the street. He said that the proposed expansion would create a 
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pinch point and that the restaurant already has a substantial sidewalk café. Commissioner Buffa 

said he thought there was ample room at that spot.   

 

Commissioner Reynolds said another option would be to oppose the expansion until an 

agreement can be reached on its size and placement. Commissioner Reynolds made a substitute 

motion that ANC 1C go on record opposing El Tamerindoôs Public Space application to expand 

their sidewalk café until such time that an agreement can be reached with El Tamerindo 

regarding the size of the expanded sidewalk café, possible pinch points, and public safety.  

Commissioner Simpson seconded the motion. Commissioner Reynolds agreed that the owners of 

El Tamerindo are good neighbors, but said sidewalk creep can be a problem and it will be good to 

have something in writing to protect the sidewalk space.  

  

Chair Guthrie asked in which direction the restaurant wanted to expand and was told it would be 

in the direction of 18th Street.  He expressed concern that once the new establishment opens next 

door there will be even more pedestrian traffic.   

 

Commissioner Gambrell said he supports Commissioner Reynoldsô motion. Commissioner 

Simpson said his concern is that if you make an exception for one establishment, every other 

establishment will ask for the same exception.  

 

Commissioner Mossi noted that El Tamerindo is celebrating its 35th anniversary and that they 

have been generous neighbors sponsoring many community events over the years. Chair Guthrie 

agreed, but said that he is concerned with setting a precedent for expansion and that it will create 

a dangerous pinch point. Commissioner Huezo agreed that if the expansion is granted for one, it 

will have to be done for all.  

 

Commissioner Seiwell said she understands that they have been good neighbors, but that 

doesnôt mean they should receive preferential treatment.  Commissioner Mossi said it would only 

be for what is allowable according to Public Space. Commissioner Reynolds said it is necessary 

to recognize and address the public safety issue created by pinch points. Commissioner Simpson 

suggested inviting the owners to the next PZT Committee meeting.  

 

Commissioner Buffa withdrew his original motion.  Commissioners then voted 7 to 0 with 1 

Commissioner abstaining to pass Commissioner Reynoldsô motion that ANC 1C go on record 

opposing El Tamerindoôs Public Space application to expand their sidewalk caf® until such time 

that an agreement can be reached with El Tamerindo regarding the size of the expanded 

sidewalk café, possible pinch points, and public safety.    

 

 

iii. 1829 California Street NW  

Commissioner Gambrell provided background on an application for an area variance for the 

addition of balconies at 1829 California Street, NW. He explained that the original balconies had 

been removed and reinstalled under permit but there was confusion with the Department of 

Consumer and Regulatory Affairs about whether a variance was required. Commissioner 

Gambrell suggested sending a letter to the Board of Zoning Adjustment stating that ANC 1C has 

determined not to take a position in this matter because there is not sufficient information about 

whether the circumstances meet the requirements of the three-part variance test. Commissioner 

Simpson seconded the motion.  
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Commissioner Buffa said it seemed that to remove the balconies at this point over a legal 

technicality would result in punishing the condominium owners instead of the developer. He made 

a substitute motion that ANC 1C support allowing the balcony to stay without taking a position on 

the application of the three-part test in this case. Commissioner Huezo seconded the motion.  

 

Marty Sullivan, zoning counsel for the developer, explained the history of the request for variance 

relief. He said a permit was issued for the addition of new balconies and the rebuilding of existing 

balconies, but there was an error entered on lot occupancy. Mr. Sullivan said there was 

conflicting information about whether it was considered a new balcony or a renovation, but there 

was no intent to deceive. He said an inspector raised the discrepancy several months after the 

balcony was built, but zoning officials then okayed it. Mr. Sullivan said the new application is 

being requested on the basis that the change is de minimis and that the owner relied on the initial 

approval.  

 

Chair Guthrie commented that the new balconies appear smaller. Commissioner Gambrell said 

he thinks the size of the balcony is proportionate to what was there before.   

 

Commissioner Gambrell noted that the construction plan contained errors in the lot occupancy 

and the ANC should not endorse developers making that type of mistake, however he believes 

that the addition of the balcony appears to pose no substantial harm to the community, which is 

one part of the variance test. Commissioner Gambrell said he recommends that ANC 1C take no 

position on the outcome in order to stress how important it is to take the three-part variance test 

seriously and that BZA needs to take it seriously.  

 

Chair Guthrie confirmed that balconies count toward lot occupancy.  

 

Commissioner Simpson said that the construction of the balcony does not appear to be an 

innocent mistake, but he doesnôt think the condominium owners should suffer.  Commissioner 

Simpson said he shared Commissioner Gambrellôs view that the variance test needs to be taken 

seriously and it seems that those charged with upholding the law often just wink at it.  He said 

variances apply when there is something odd about the property that makes it difficult to comply 

with the law.  

 

Commissioner Gambrell agreed that the condominium owners should not be punished for what 

transpired. He added that the Commissioners canôt predict what BZA will do, but he believes ANC 

1C should weigh in on this matter and let BZA know they need to look at this carefully, but most 

likely grant the variance request.  

 

Commissioner Buffa agreed that following the law matters, but in this case, they were over the 

limit by only a de minimis amount. He said the owner deserves the support of ANC 1C because 

no one knows what the BZA will do.  

 

Commissioner Seiwell said she has not received any complaints about the balcony.  She agreed 

that the condominium owners should not be harmed, but that the ANC also needs to draw 

attention to the fact that the developer may not have followed the rules.  
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Commissioner Gambrell said the Commissioners are in no position to cast aspersions on the 

developer because they donôt have enough information to say what happened here.  

 

Commissioner Simpson suggested that ANC 1C send a letter to BZA saying that retention of the 

balconies appears to pose no substantial detriment to the public good, but that the ANC 1C is not 

taking a position on the variance test because it does not have sufficient information to provide 

recommendation on that.  

 

Commissioner Seiwell asked whether ANC 1C would provide a recommendation later if more 

information is received.   

 

The owner of one of the affected condominiums said he himself is a lawyer and he supports 

following the rules, but in this case punishing the condominium owners does not accomplish 

anything and would not hurt the developer.  

 

Chair Guthrie said the bottom line is the Commissioners donôt want the condominium owners to 

have to take the balcony down, but they also want DCRA to do its job. The owner commented 

that he bought his condominium relying on the approval received from DCRA.  

 

Commissioners discussed wording for the letter to BZA.  

 

A member of the public noted that the new balconies are an improvement over the previous ones.   

 

Commissioner Seiwell asked why the ANC was weighing in without taking a position. 

Commissioner Simpson said that stating that the balconies are not a detriment is taking a position 

because that is one part of the variance test. Commissioner Seiwell then seconded 

Commissioner Simpsonôs motion.  

 

Chair Guthrie suggested adding a sentence about the equities of issue. Commissioner Gambrel 

said that the ANC would be making a positive statement about one part of the three-part variance 

test and that itôs the BZAôs responsibility to weigh all three parts of the test.   

 

Chair Guthrie questioned why the letter could not take the position that the balconies should not 

come off the building. Commissioner Gambrell said that development teams, including the 

architect, need to be more careful about what they write on construction plans.  

 

Commissioner Buffa said that ANC could state that we hope that after the variance test is applied 

the balconies are allowed to remain. The condominium owner asked if the letter could mention 

that there have been no complaints from the neighbors.  

 

Commissioner Reynolds suggested striking the second sentence of the letter. Commissioner 

Gambrell seconded the motion.  

 

Chair Guthrie said he thought the letter should say that ANC 1C does not support removing the 

balconies. Commissioner Simpson moved that the letter state that it would be unjust for the 

purchaser to be deprived of the balcony. Commissioner Buffa seconded the motion.  
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Chair Guthrie offered a substitute motion to send a letter to the Board of Zoning Adjustment 

noting that, although the circumstances of the new balconies at 1829 California Street, NW 

remain unclear, it would be unjust for the purchasers of these condominiums to be deprived of 

their balconies at this point. Commissioner Reynolds second the motion that passed by a vote of 

6 to 0.  (Commissioners Mossi and Huezo had left at this point.) 

 

 
iv. Lanier Heights BZA Cases  

Commissioner Buffa moved a resolution to submit supporting documentation in connection with 

BZA cases that relate to the re-zoning of portions of Lanier Heights.  Commissioner Simpson 

seconded the motion. Commissioners then voted 6 to 0 to pass the resolution.  

 

 

 

ANC1C Resolution: Support of DCRA R-4 Determinations for Lanier Heights  

November 2, 2016 (Technical Correction Underlined)  

 

!ÄÖÉÓÏÒÙ .ÅÉÇÈÂÏÒÈÏÏÄ #ÏÍÍÉÓÓÉÏÎ ρ# ɉȰ!.#ρ#ȱɊ ÁÄÏÐÔÓ ÔÈÅ ÆÏÌÌÏ×ÉÎÇ resolution, votes to send it 

ÔÏ ÔÈÅ $ÉÓÔÒÉÃÔ :ÏÎÉÎÇ #ÏÍÍÉÓÓÉÏÎ ɉȰ:ÏÎÉÎÇ #ÏÍÍÉÓÓÉÏÎȱɊȟ ÔÈÅ -ÁÙÏÒȭÓ ÏÆÆÉÃÅȟ $#2! ÁÎÄ ÔÈÅ #ÉÔÙ 

Council.  Further, ANC1C authorizes any Commissioner of ANC1C to represent ANC1C before the 

aforementioned parties in connection with this matter. 

 

Whereas, in 2014, ANC1C and residents of Lanier Heights submitted an application to rezone Lanier 

Heights from R-5-B to R-4 (under ZR16, respectively, RA-2 to RF-1). 

 

Whereas, the Zoning Commission provisionally designated Lanier Heights R-4 as of December 14, 

2015, pending the finalization of the public hearing process (Case 15-09). 

 

Whereas, in the course of deliberations over rezoning, and designation of properties that had 

submitted permits to DCRA prior to or on the set-down date of December 14, 2015, the Zoning 

Commission adopted a text amendment (§ 330.5) to require properties with pending permits to 

comply with R-4 if their permits were not substantially complete under the provisions of 3202.5(a), 

with supplementary rules under 15-09 (interim) and 16-08 (adopted).  

 

7ÈÅÒÅÁÓȟ ÔÈÅ σςπςȢυɉÁɊ ÐÒÏÖÉÓÉÏÎ ÅØÐÌÁÉÎÓ ×ÈÁÔ ÉÓ ÍÅÁÎÔ ÂÙ ȰÓÕÂÓÔÁÎÔÉÁÌÌÙ ÃÏÍÐÌÅÔÅȱ ÁÎÄ ÒÅÁÄÓȟ ÉÎ 

ÐÁÒÔȡ ȰÔÈÅ ÐÌÁÎÓ ÁÎÄ ÏÔÈÅÒ ÉÎÆÏÒÍÁÔÉÏÎ ÒÅÑÕÉÒÅÄ ÂÙ ɘ σςπςȢς ɍÂÕÉÌÄÉÎÇ ÐÅÒÍÉÔȟ ÓÃÁÌÅÄ ÄÒÁ×ÉÎÇÓȟ 

plat], which shall be sufficiently complete to permit processing without substantial change or 

deviation, and by any other plans and information that are required to permit complete review of 

ÔÈÅ ÅÎÔÉÒÅ ÁÐÐÌÉÃÁÔÉÏÎ ÕÎÄÅÒ ÁÎÙ ÁÐÐÌÉÃÁÂÌÅ $ÉÓÔÒÉÃÔ ÏÆ #ÏÌÕÍÂÉÁ ÒÅÇÕÌÁÔÉÏÎÓȢȱ 

 

Whereas, the rationale for adoption of the §330.5 text amendment was outlined in a July 8, 2016 

Office of Planning document to the Zoning Commission, ZC 16-08 Public Health Report for a 

Proposed Text Amendment to Make Existing Apartment Buildings in Lanier Heights Conforming 

Uses. 
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Whereas, in 2016, DCRA systemically reviewed permits filed in Lanier Heights prior to December 

14, 2015, which sought R-5-B designation, and determined that all such permits were not 

substantially complete to allow processing without substantial deviations or were otherwise 

suspended or revoked.  

 

Therefore Be It Resolved, ANC1C supports the determinations made by DCRA that properties 

seeking R-5-B status were not substantially complete under the provisions of 3202.5. These 

properties include: 2910 18th Street NW; 2920 18th Street NW; 1835 Ontario Place NW; 1630 

Argonne Place NW; 1828 Ontario Place NW; and 1766 Lanier Place NW. 

 

Therefore, the above-referenced properties must apply under R-4 regulations (RF-1 for 

applications submitted as of 9/6/16). 

 

Furthermore, ANC1C will prepare an ANC report for introduction into the BZA case record on any 

ÃÁÓÅÓ ÆÉÌÅÄ ÉÎ ÒÅÓÐÏÎÓÅ ÔÏ $#2!ȭÓ 2-4 determinations on these properties and ANC1C calls on the 

Board of Zoning Adjustment to affirm the decisions made by DCRA.   

 

 

Supporting Documentation for  

ANC1C Resolution Support of DCRA R-4 Determinations for Lanier Heights  

 

Vesting Rules for Review of Permits During Lanier Heights Rezoning Period  

 

Vesting rules include DCMR 3202.2 as well as additional provisions detailed in 15-09 and 16-08. 

 

¶ Vesting Regulations DCMR 11.3202.5(a) 

¶ DCRA Permit Review Standards  DCMR 11.3202.2 

¶ 15-09 Initial Set-down by Zoning Commission  

¶ 16-08 Revised Set-down by Zoning Commission  

 

DCRA Determinations on R-5-B Applications  

 

DCRA conducted a review on six (6) properties in Lanier Heights and ruled that all 6 must file under 

R-4. This is indicative of consistent application of regulatory review standards for these properties, 

particularly given the context of multiple permit issues as summarized below. 

 

Address DCRA Zoning 

Determination  

DCRA Comments 

2910 18Th 

Street NW 

R-4 3/22/16 Email ɀ DCRA Email 

Ȱ4ÈÅ ÚÏÎÉÎÇ ÃÏÍÍÅÎÔÓ ÈÁÖÅ ÊÕÓÔ ÂÅÅÎ ÉÓÓÕÅÄ ÔÈÁÔ ÂÏÔÈ ÐÒÏÐÅÒÔÉÅÓ 

must comply with the R-4 zone regulations because the 
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applications were not sufficiently complete to allow processing 

without substantial deÖÉÁÔÉÏÎÓȢȱ 

2920 18Th 

Street NW 

R-4 3/22/16 Email ɀ DCRA Email 

Ȱ4ÈÅ ÚÏÎÉÎÇ ÃÏÍÍÅÎÔÓ ÈÁÖÅ ÊÕÓÔ ÂÅÅÎ ÉÓÓÕÅÄ ÔÈÁÔ ÂÏÔÈ ÐÒÏÐÅÒÔÉÅÓ 

must comply with the R-4 zone regulations because the 

applications were not sufficiently complete to allow processing 

without subÓÔÁÎÔÉÁÌ ÄÅÖÉÁÔÉÏÎÓȢȱ 

1835 

Ontario 

Place NW 

R-4 6/8/16 DCRA Email 

B1602811 under review under R-4.Plans were not submitted until 

Jan 2016, at which point DCRA informed developer that they had to 

apply under R-4 (2/16/16 email from Bolling).  

1630 

Argonne 

Place NW 

R-4 6/8/16 DCRA Email 

$#2! ÄÅÔÅÒÍÉÎÅÄ ÔÈÁÔ ȰÁÐÐÌÉÃÁÔÉÏÎ ÆÁÉÌÅÄ ÔÏ ÖÅÓÔ ÕÎÄÅÒ ÔÈÅ 2-5-B 

zoning regulations and must instead comply with the new R-4 

ÒÅÇÕÌÁÔÉÏÎÓȱ 

1828 

Ontario 

Place NW 

R-4 6/3/16 DCRA Email 

Permit B1412288 surrendered by applicant in May 2016. 

B1602810 to be reviewed under R-4. Motion to dismiss BZA Case 

19242 on R-5-B appeal submitted.  

1766 Lanier 

Place NW  

R-4 7/7/16 DCRA email to Lanier Heights Neighbor 

DCRA determined that B1602438 must comply with R-4 rules as 

the application was not deemed complete until May 4, 2016 and 

has, additionally, been deemed non-compliant with R-4. 

 

 

ANC1C Great Weight and Community Impact  

 

During the time period 2014-2016, all parties have endorsed R-4 rezoning and careful 

consideration of changes to vesting rules, as follows: 

¶ 2014 Community Meetings 

¶ 2014 ANC1C Resolution in Support of R-4 Rezoning 

¶ 2015 ANC1C and Community Support for Application to Amend Zoning Map 

¶ 2016 ANC1C and Community Support for Zoning Commission Consideration of R-4 

Rezoning 

¶ 2016 Zoning Commission 5-0 Support for R-4 Rezoning 

¶ 2016 Office of Planning and Zoning Commission Support for Cautious Review of Vesting 

Rules 

¶ 2016 ANC1C Support to Uphold DCRA R-4 Determinations 

¶ 2016 Community Support to Uphold DCRA R-4 Determinations  

o 79 to deny appeal/uphold DCRA decision 

o 2 to support appeal/reverse DCRA decision 
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c. ABC and Public Safety Committee 

i. Settlement Agreement for Ababa Ethiopian Restaurant 

Chair Guthrie provided background on a settlement agreement negotiated with Ababa 

Restaurant, ANC 1C, and the Kalorama Citizensô Association. He then moved to approve the 

settlement agreement.  Commissioner Buffa seconded the motion that then passed by a vote of 6 

to 0.  

 

(text of settlement agreement follows on next 3 pages) 
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ii. Settlement Agreement with My Canton  

Chair Guthrie reported that he negotiated a settlement agreement with the owner of My Canton 

restaurant. He thanked Commissioner Huezo for translating the document. Chair Guthrie then 

moved to approve the settlement agreement with My Canton. Commissioner Seiwell seconded 

the motion that then passed by a vote of 6 to 0.  

 

 

SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT  CONCERNING ISSUANCE OF LICENSE 

FOR SALE OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE S 

 

THIS AGREEMENT , made and entered into this ________ day of November, 2016, by and between My Canton 

Restaurant trading as Familyôs Corporation, (the ñApplicantò), and the Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C 

(ñANC1Cò): 

 

Whereas Applicant has filed an application with the District of Columbia Alcoholic Beverage Control Board (the 

ñBoardò) for the renewal of a class C license for the premises known as My Canton located at 1772 Columbia Road 

NW, Washington, DC, and for a sidewalk cafe endorsement, and 

 

Whereas ANC1C, (the protestant), has filed before the Board protests opposing the renewal of this license and the 

sidewalk cafe change, and 

 

Whereas in recognition of the Boardôs policy of encouraging parties to a protested proceeding to settle their 

differences by reaching settlement agreements, the parties hereto desire to enter into a settlement agreement 

whereby (1) Applicant will agree to adopt certain measures to address the Protestantôs concerns and to include this 

agreement as a formal condition of its application, and (2) Protestant will agree to the renewal of the license and 

withdrawal of their protests provided that this agreement is incorporated into the Boardôs order issuing the license, 

which order is thereby conditioned upon compliance with this agreement, and 

 

Now therefore, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings memorialized herein, the Parties agree as 

follows: 

 

1.  Operation.  At all times, Applicant shall operate as a bona-fide restaurant with the primary purpose of food 

preparation and consumption.  The kitchen shall be open and operational with cooked food menu items available 

on both the first and second floor of the establishment up until at least 30 minutes before closing each night. 

  

2.  Hours of Operation. 

 

(a) Inside: 

Sunday:                                10:00 am until 2:00 am. 

Monday through Thursday: 10:00 am until 2:00 am. 

Friday:                                  10:00 am until 3:00 am. 

Saturday:                              10:00 am until 3:00 am. 

 

(b)  Hours of live entertainment inside  

Sunday:                                            8 pm until 1 am 

Monday and Tuesday:                   no entertainment 

Wednesday through Saturday:        8 pm until 1 am 
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(c) Sidewalk Cafe: 

Sunday:                                10:00 am until 11:00 pm. 

Monday through Thursday: 11:00 am until 11:00 pm. 

Friday:                                 11:00 am until 12:00 am (midnight). 

Saturday:                              10:00 am until 12:00 am (midnight). 

 

 

(c) Last call will be announced 40 minutes before closing and all sales of alcohol will end 30 minutes before 

closing, each night of operation. 

 

3.  Seating.  Inside capacity will not exceed 15.  Sidewalk cafe capacity will not exceed 8.   

 

4.  Entertainment.  Applicant agrees that entertainment will be limited to the following: DJ and karaoke. 

  

 

5. Noise.  Applicant acknowledges familiarity with and will comply with noise-control provisions of District of 

Columbia law and regulations, including, but not limited to, the DC Noise Control Act of 1977 (DC Law 2-53) 

and 20 DCMR Chapters 27 and 28, as amended.  Applicant agrees to prevent emissions of sound, capable of 

being heard outside the premises, by any amplification device or other device or source of sound or noise.  There 

shall be no music played in the sidewalk cafe.  Applicant agrees not to place in the sidewalk cafe any 

loudspeaker, tape player, CD player, or other similar device, or to place any inside speaker in such a way that it 

projects sound into the sidewalk cafe.  The exterior doors and windows of the establishment (front and rear) shall 

be kept closed at all times, except that the exterior doors are permitted to be open when people are in the act of 

entering or exiting the establishment.  The exterior doors will never be propped or tied open except while 

deliveries are being made to the restaurant. 

 

6.  Trash/Recycling/Rodents.  Applicant shall maintain regular trash garbage removal service, regularly remove 

trash from the trash and dumpster areas, and see that the trash and dumpster area remain clean.  Applicant shall 

deposit trash and garbage only in rodent-proof dumpsters, and shall see that dumpster covers fit properly and 

remain fully closed except when trash or garbage is being added or removed.    Applicant will provide for the 

proper removal of grease and fatty oils from the establishment and will not deposit grease or fatty oils in the 

dumpster.  Applicant will make every reasonable effort to eliminate food sources for rodents and eliminate the 

rat population.  Applicant agrees to segregate bottles, cans, and cardboard from trash, and recycle them in 

accordance with DC law, and agrees not to dispose of recycling and trash in outside dumpsters or recycling 

containers between the hours of 11:00 pm and 8:00 am.  

 

7.  Exterior, Including Public Space.  Applicant shall assist in the maintenance of the alleyway and the space in front 

of the establishment to at least 18 inches outward from the curb as needed to keep them free of trash and to 

remove snow and ice from the sidewalk and comply with all applicable D.C. laws and regulations in these 

respects.  Applicant agrees not to place or cause to be placed any fliers, handbills, or other similar advertisements 

in the public space, specifically on lampposts, street signs, or any vehicle parked in the public space.  Applicant 

shall make every reasonable effort to prevent or disperse loitering or any other source of noise or disturbance in 

the areas in front or to the rear of the premises during business hours and at closing, and to cause patrons to leave 

those areas at closing. 
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8. Bar/Pub Crawls.  Applicant agrees not to promote or participate in bar or pub ñcrawlsò, ñtoursò, or similar events. 

 

9. Consideration.  Applicant will encourage employees and patrons to be considerate of neighboring residents at all 

times.  Applicant will encourage employees leaving the establishment to keep conversation and noise down from 

11:00 pm to 8:00 am. 

 

10. Regulations.  In addition to the foregoing, Applicant will operate in compliance with all applicable laws and 

regulations. 

 

11. Modification.  This agreement can be modified only by the ABC Board, or by mutual agreement of all of the 

parties with the approval of the ABC Board. 

 

12. Availability of Settlement Agreement.  Applicant agrees to keep a copy of this Agreement available at the 

establishment at all times and to familiarize all employees with its conditions 

 

 

Familyôs Corporation 

 

              

Name: Jose Polio        Date 

Title: Owner 

 

 

Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C 

 

              

Name: Ted Guthrie       Date 

Title: Chair ANC 1C 
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iii. Settlement Agreement with Quara Ethiopian Restaurant 

Chair Guthrie reported that a settlement agreement was reached between ANC 1C, the Kalorama 

Citizensô Association, and the owners of Quara Ethiopian Restaurant.  He then moved to approve 

the settlement agreement and to agree to a stipulated license allowing the restaurant to serve 

alcohol while waiting for their final approval.  Commissioner Reynolds seconded the motion.  

 

Commissioner Seiwell asked about the entertainment endorsement and the hours of operation. 

Commissioner Simpson asked about the type of music they will have. Commissioners then voted 

to approve the settlement agreement with Quara Ethiopian by a vote of 5 to 1.   

 
 

NEW SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT CONCERNING  

ISSUANCE OF LICENSE FOR ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES  

 

NEW AGREEMENT , made this _____day of November, 2016, by and between Quara Ethiopian fusion 

Restaurant, LLC (hereinafter ñApplicantò), Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C (hereinafter ñANC 

1Cò), and the Kalorama Citizens Association (hereinafter ñKCAò), witnesseth: 

 

Whereas, Applicant has applied for a class CR license (No 104375)   to be located at  2406 18th st.  NW, 

Washington DC, 

 

Whereas, ANC 1C and the KCA have the right to protest said application, 

 

Whereas, the parties desire to enter into an Agreement whereby applicant will  agree to adopt certain 

measures to address concerns of ANC 1C and KCA and to include this Agreement as a formal condition 

of its application, and ANC 1C and KCA will  agree to the approval of such license provided that such 

Agreement is incorporated into the Boardôs order approving such application.   

Now, therefore, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings memorialized herein, the 

Parties hereby agree as follows: 

 

1.      Nature of Establishment 

At all times, the Applicant shall operate with the primary purpose of food preparation and consumption.  

Applicant shall maintain a menu featuring, but not limited to, a selection of hot, cooked food items. 

Menus with food selections will  be offered to patrons. The kitchen shall be staffed and maintained, open 

and operational, with cooked food menu items available at all times.  Applicant shall keep on hand 

sufficient food supplies to fulfill  menu items, with staff to serve them, at all times when the establishment 

is open for business.  

 

2. Entertainment 

The parties agree that the entertainment under this endorsement will  be limited to unamplified live music 

consisting only of vocals accompanied by either the masinko or kirar, both being stringed instruments. 

Applicant agrees that the entertainment will  be limited to no more than 10 nights per month. 

 

3. Hours of Operation 

Sunday through Wednesday:  8 am - 12 midnight 

Thursday through Saturday:  8 am - 2:00 am 
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Applicant agrees to announce last call 35 minutes before closing, serve no alcohol within 25 minutes 

before closing and that all alcohol will  be cleared and patrons will  exit before closing. 

 

It is understood between the parties that the 8:00 am opening time is not a requirement, but may be used 

at the discretion of the Applicant. 

 

Applicant anticipates applying for a sidewalk cafe endorsement. The parties agree to such an endorsement 

with the conditions that occupancy be no greater than 6 seats; hours for alcohol service in the sidewalk 

cafe be limited to 10 a.m. - midnight every night; and that the space used not extend toward the street 

beyond the line of the sidewalk cafe at the adjacent licensee. 

 

4.  Occupancy 

Interior capacity will  not exceed the interior seating capacity as specified in the Certificate of Occupancy: 

146. 

 

5. Noise 

Applicant acknowledges familiarity with and agrees to comply with all applicable noise-control 

provisions of District of Columbia law and regulations. Applicant expressly agrees: 

 

a.) to prevent emissions of sound, capable of being heard outside the premises, by any amplification 

device or other device or source of sound or noise, in accordance with D.C. Official Code section 25-725. 

Further the Applicant agrees to abide by all relevant provisions of the D.C. Noise Control Act of 1977 

(D.C. Law 2-53), including 20 DCMR, Chapters 27 and 28, as amended. 

 

b.)  The doors and windows of the premises will  be kept closed at all times during business hours when 

music is being played, or a sound amplification device is being employed in the premises, except when 

persons are in the act of using the door for ingress to or egress from the premises. 

 

c.) Applicant agrees not to place outside in the public space any loudspeaker, tape player, CD player or 

other similar device, or to place any inside speaker in such a way that it projects sound into the public 

space. 

 

d.) Sound from inside will  not be audible in residential housing units. 

 

6. Trash/Garbage/Rodents 
a.) Applicant shall maintain regular trash/garbage removal service, regularly remove trash from the trash 

and dumpster area, and see that the trash and dumpster area remains clean. Applicant shall deposit trash 

and garbage only in rodent-proof dumpsters, and shall see that dumpster covers fit  properly and remain 

fully  closed except when trash or garbage is being added or removed. Applicant will  make every 

reasonable effort to eliminate food sources for rodents and help eliminate the rat population. 

 

b.) Applicant agrees to segregate and recycle bottles and glass refuse from trash and agrees to make all 

reasonable efforts to minimize noise associated with the disposal of bottles and glass refuse in the outside 

trash dumpsters between the hours of 11:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. 

 

c.) Applicant agrees not to place or cause to be placed any fliers, handbills or other similar advertisements 

in the public space, specifically on lampposts, street signs or any vehicle parked in the public space. 

 

d.) Applicant will  provide for the proper removal of grease and fatty oils from the establishment and will  

not deposit grease or fatty oils in the trash dumpsters.  
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7. Exterior  including public space 

a.) Applicant shall assist in the maintenance of the alleyway behind and the space in front of the 

establishment to at least 18 inches outward from the curb as needed to keep them free of trash and to 

remove snow and ice from the sidewalk and comply with all applicable D.C. laws and regulations in these 

respects.  

 

b.) Applicant shall make every reasonable effort to prevent or disperse loitering or any other source of 

noise or disturbance in the areas in front or to the rear of the premises during business hours and at 

closing, and to cause patrons to leave those areas quietly at closing. 

 

8. Third  Party Events 

Applicant agrees to operate the establishment under the terms of its license and will  not rent out the 

establishment to third parties for events where the owner/manager is not present and managing the 

business. 

 

9. Bar/Pub Crawls 

Applicant agrees not to promote or participate in bar or pub ñcrawlsò, ñtoursò, or similar events. 

 

10. Consideration of Neighbors 
Applicant will  encourage employees and patrons to be considerate of neighboring residents at all times. 

Applicant will  encourage employees and patrons leaving the establishment to keep conversations and 

noise down from 11:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m. 

 

11. Modification  
This Agreement can be modified only the ABC Board, or by mutual agreement of all the parties with the 

approval of the ABC Board. In the case of ANC 1C, any modification must be approved by a majority of 

the commissioners at a duly noticed public meeting, a quorum being present. 

 

12. Regulations 
In addition to the foregoing, Applicant shall operate in compliance with all applicable laws and 

regulations. Further, nothing in this Agreement shall preclude ANC or KCA from filing an objection to 

any request by the Applicant to the Board of Zoning Adjustment. 

 

13. Availability  of Settlement Agreement 
Applicant agrees to keep available at all times a copy of this Agreement at its establishment and shall 

familiarize all employees with its conditions. 

 

 

FOR Quara Ethiopian Fusion Restaurant, LLC,   FOR ANC 1C 

 

_______________________________________               _____________________________________          

Signature    Date  Signature    Date 

Merchaw Senshaw, principal    Ted Guthrie, Commissioner ANC 1C03 

 

FOR KALORAMA  CITIZENS ASSOCIATION 

 

______________________________________ 

Denis James, President   Date 
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iv. Settlement Agreement Amendment for Songbyrd 

Commissioner Simpson moved that ANC 1C approve an agreement with Songbyrd to amend its 

settlement agreement, and to not oppose certain changes they are planning to seek to their 

license. Chair Guthrie seconded the motion.  Commissioner Simpson explained that the owners 

of Songbyrd were requesting changes to their morning hours, participation in a limited number of 

nights in the extended hours program, to allow patrons to consume alcohol in their adjoining café 

which does not serve alcohol, and entertainment on Sundays. Commissioner Buffa commented 

that Songbyrd is a good neighbor and that he supports the amended settlement agreement.  

 

Commissioners then voted 6 to 0 to approve the agreement with Songbyrd. 

 

(text of the agreement follows on next 2 pages) 
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